


Page 2 of 3 Ref: 24OIA1360 

[IN CONFIDENCE RELEASE EXTERNAL] [IN CONFIDENCE RELEASE EXTERNAL] 

Background on The Generic Tax Policy Process (GTPP) 

The Generic Tax Policy Process (GTPP) is used in New Zealand to assist in the 
development of tax policy. It is designed to help create better, more effective tax 
policy through early consideration of trade-offs, and increased opportunities for public 
consultation.  

The GTPP has five distinct phases that tax policies may pass through. The process 
begins with the publication of economic and revenue strategies (“Strategic”), followed 
by the development and implementation of work programmes, for example, the tax 
policy work programme (“Tactical” and “Operational”). Finally, the detailed policy 
recommendations pass through the legislative process (“Legislative”) and are then 
implemented and reviewed when appropriate (“Implementation and review”). 
Throughout all five steps, documents are publicised and there are opportunities for 
public consultation. Further information on the GTPP can be found at 
taxpolicy.ird.govt.nz/about-us/how-we-develop-tax-policy and at
taxpolicy.ird.govt.nz/GTPP. 

To help you understand how Inland Revenue uses the GTPP process, we have provided 
information below pertaining to the policy development of a wealth tax and capital 
gains tax, as well as external training provided to Inland Revenue staff on general 
policy development. 

Capital Gains Tax 

The latest work on a capital gains tax was for the Tax Working Group (TWG) process 
in 2018/19. Inland Revenue and the Treasury led the Secretariat to the TWG. Inland 
Revenue’s advice on capital taxation can be found under the “Capital” heading at  Key 
documents | The Tax Working Group.  Advice to the Government related to the TWG 
can be found at: Index of Tax Working Group documents (ird.govt.nz) 

In terms of public input into the process, submissions on the TWG “Future of Tax: 
Submissions background paper” can be found at: Submissions (ird.govt.nz). 

Following the TWG process, the Government of the day decided not to proceed with a 
capital gains tax, so no more formal consultation was undertaken. 

Wealth Tax 

There was no consultation with tax professionals, including accountants, lawyers, 
consultants, and lobbyists, for the development of the wealth tax as this was 
considered as part of Budget 2023. You can read the advice Inland Revenue Officials 
provided the Government of the day on the Treasury’s website at: The Treasury | 
Budget 2023 Tax Initiatives Information Release.   

External training 

Inland Revenue staff may attend training by external providers from time to time. 

As part of our ongoing learning & development programme for Inland Revenue’s Policy 
& Regulatory Stewardship, all policy advisors attend and complete Regimes and 
Principles of Tax courses delivered by Deloitte. These courses cover vast topics 
relating to tax rather than being focused on non-taxed sources of income. 

Right of Review 

If you disagree with my decision on your OIA request, you can ask an Inland Revenue 
review officer to review my decisions To ask for an internal review, please email the 
Commissioner of Inland Revenue via: commissionerscorrespondence@ird.govt.nz. 






